
 

 

P h o n e  d i r e c t o r y  

 

Emergency                         911 
                  9 7 8 - 5 4 4 -  

Selectboard             6315 

Treasurer/Collector        3845 

Highway              6349 

Library                             7866 

Fire Station                     3314 

Animal Control                3402 

Animal Contr.Pager217-2681 

Clerk/Assessors             8304 

Bd of Health                    6315 

Community School         6310 

Fire Dept Business         2277 

Police Dept Business     2244 

Building Inspector          2236 

FAX all depts.                  6499 

Burn Permits   413-625-8200 

Warwick Broadband Trouble 

        413-676-9544 

A D M I N I S T R A T I V E  D E T A I L S  

 

All articles, ads and correspondence may be emailed to warwicknewsletter01378@gmail.com  (or call Andrea Woods at 

544-6844 eves.)  or left at the Library book/drop-box or the envelope just outside the kitchen on the first floor of the 

Metcalf Chapel by the 20th of the month before the article will run.  Please note the  we are no longer accepting FULL 

PAGE inserts at all for commercial ads, and are asking every organization in Town to keep their event flyers to 1/2 page 

or less.  If a full page event for news flyer is desired, the organization may print the flyer themselves for insertion (call 

Nancy Hickler at the Library for the number of copies required—544-7866) or call Andrea Woods, editor, if the information 

cannot be fit to 1/2 page and a waiver is desired. ADVERTISING NOTE:  All Advertisements should  be sent to Beth Gilgun 

at bethgilgun@gmail.com. You may also call her to make arrangements to drop off a hard copy business card.  Her 

number is 544-3464. Business card size ads are $7/month or $70/year.  All material may be edited for length, ink 

intensiveness, or content and may not be anonymous.  Some logs and minutes provided may only be available on the 

Warwick Website at www.warwickma.org due to space limitations.   ELECTRONIC SUBSCRIBERS WILL  GET FULL 

SELECTBOARD MINUTES.  ANOTHER REASON TO SUBSCRIBE ELECTRONICALLY AND HELP US SAVE MONEY!! 

Warwick Community Newsletter 

August 2017 

Warwick, Massachusetts 

THANK YOU TO THESE DONORS AND ADVERTISERS! 

Barbara and Cary Noel 

Dr. Katy Brodski-Quigley 

Brent Walker 

Keith Ross and Louise Doud 

   Total  $151.00 

 

The newsletter is an entirely volunteer organization dependent on donations.  To donate, 

please make your check out to WCN and mail it to 32 Athol Road, Warwick, MA  01378.   

CARDS OF THANKS 

Thank you for the many cards, phone calls and visits that you so generously offered these 
past few weeks. It's a slow process recovering from a rod both in my hip and another one all 
the way down my femur to my knee.  With your companionship and in some cases assis-
tance I've been able to mend and hopefully fully recover.  I love this town!! 
- Carol Foote 

We have sold our farm and moved across town, swapping Chase Hill Road 
for Chestnut Hill Road!  We are retiring from farming to start a new chapter in 
our lives. 
 
Thanks to our community for your support of Chase Hill Farm/Fellows Farm 
which started back in 1957 when Oliver and Virginia began building their 
dream. 
-Mark and Jeannette  

WARWICKIANS ON-LINE - How to subscribe 

If you can send and receive e-mail, you can sign up for WarwickList, our town's on-line discussion group, founded by Ed 

Hawes during Old Home Days in 1996. Anything that would interest people who live here is appropriate. To join us, write 

to warwicklist-request@freelists.org with the subject Subscribe.  In the message body give your full name, street address, 

phone number, and, if you're not a resident, a sentence or two saying why you want to join. You'll get a message saying 

your request has been forwarded for approval. Miryam Williamson, the listowner, will approve it, and you'll start receiving 

list mail. Also, you will automatically get the Community Newsletter by e-mail. 

mailto:warwicklist-request@freelists.org
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R E C R E A T I O N  

C O M M I T T E E  L i b r a r y    

 

                            *      August hike schedule     * 
 
Every Monday 9AM Mount Grace hike with Leanne. 
Come enjoy our beautiful back yard. Often we hear a her-
mit thrush which is absolutely beautiful.  
 
Saturday 8/19 at 11 am.   Meet at library for our monthly 
destination hike. This month we will explore the falls on 
Gale Rd.  
                                      *   Sock Hop     * 
 
Kick off old homes day weekend with  Recreation Com-
mittee’s 2nd Annual  SOCK HOP ! Get your costume rea-
dy! It all happens Friday, August 25, at the school from 
6:30 - 9:00PM   Ice cream and popcorn available.  Dance 
instruction with Christine.  Come enjoy the live band.  
All free, donations will be appreciated and put toward 
more awesome recreational activities. 
 
 
STRONG  Tuesday's 6-7 pm   $5 
Be ready to sweat and see results.  This is a powerful pro-
gram that is great for men, women and teens.  Not dance, 
but music-led interval training that will challenge you to be 
healthier and stronger. This class is very popular.  Come 
see what the buzz is all about !  Taught by Christine Rou-
leau. 

YOGA  Thursdays, 9 AM at the Town Hall.  $6.00.  Taught by 
Charlotte Weltzin.  Please bring a mat. 

 
Two ZUMBA classes .  $5.00 each class. 
This is a dance fitness class performed to energetic music. 

No experience or skills required, just a willingness to have 
fun Thursday's  6-7 pm  taught by Susan Krieger.  
Sunday 8-9 am  taught by Christine Rouleau. 
 
See you there ! questions or feedback 
to leannelimoges@gmail.com or call (978)  544-5553 

 
 
******All August classes have been moved from school to Town 
Hall while gym floor gets redone. 

 

WARWICK HOLIDAY FAIR 

SAVE THE DATE! 

 

Please save the date Saturday, November 25 , 2017,  for the Warwick Holiday Fair.  If you would like to reserve a table to 
sell a Craft item, please email andrea@woods4.com for information on spaces available, price, and set up informa-
tion.  Thank you! 

It’s summer and the Library has lots of passes 

for things to do.  Free admissions include State 

Parks parking, Eric Carle Museum, Magic 

Wings, Historic Deerfield, Mass MoCa, Wor-

cester Art Museum, and Trustees of Reserva-

tions. There is half-price admission to Tower 

Hill Botanic Gardens and one free pass to the 

Clark Museum. Call or stop by for availability. 

The Library will be open Saturday, August 26 

from 10AM to 1 PM for Old Home Days. 

-Nancy Hickler, Director 

TOWN CLERK NOTICE 
  
Anyone who has been appointed to a new term of 
service to the Town needs to be sworn in by the 

Town Clerk -- if you serve on a Board or Committee 
you need to be sworn in before attending your first 
meeting of FY 2018! I have been trying to contact 

people to get them sworn in, but if you have yet to 
catch up with me, please all the office at 978-544-
8304. 

 
Extra Town Clerk office hours: Saturday, August 12 
from 1 p.m. to 3 p.m. Regular office hours: Tues-

days 12 p.m. - 2:30 p.m.; Thursdays 6 p.m. - 
7:30 p.m.; also by appointment by calling 978-544-
3402. 

 
Reminder to those whose dogs need rabies vac-
cinations prior to licensing: Tractor Supply in Or-

ange holds rabies clinics on certain Saturdays from 
1 p.m. to 2:30 p.m. The dates for August are the 
12th and 26th. 

 
If you have moved into or within Town, please be 
sure to register to vote or update you address. 

 
 
** Rosa ** 

 

mailto:leannelimoges@gmail.com
tel:(978)%20%C2%A0544-5553
mailto:andrea@woods4.com
tel:978-544-8304
tel:978-544-8304
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Warwick Scholarship Committee    
A. George Day, Jr. 

2017 Scholarship Awards:    
 
 Pioneer Valley Regional School - Class of 2017 
   Warwick Community Scholarship 
        Kelsey Walker                                  $700.00   
  Alice, Eric, Oscar Anderson Scholarship  
       Stephanie Alden                               $700.00 
   Anita L. Pike Memorial Scholarship 
        Stephanie Alden                               $700.00 
 
 Home schooled/GCC 
   Alice, Eric, Oscar Anderson Scholarship 
       Eaden Marti                                      $700.00                                                          
  
 Student in college  (2nd award) 
   Warwick Community Scholarship 
       Alyssa Weld                                     $700.00 
 
    2017 total                                            $3,500.00 
 

Scholarship Committee Members 
 
     A. George Day, Jr.                         Warwick Firemen's Association 
     Kathy Connelly                              Trinitarian Congregational Church 
     Erika Nygard                                  Warwick PTO 
     Linda Gale                                      Women’s Auxiliary to Fire Dept. 
     Martha Morse                                 Warwick Historical Society 
     Carol Foote                                     Warwick Women’s Guild 
 
Donations may be made to any of the 3 scholarships funds at any time.  The committee will be very grateful for any 
assistance towards keeping our scholarship funds a continuing program for our college students. 

GRADUATION ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Kiley Hubbard, daughter of Bob and Julie Hubbard of Warwick, graduated cum laude from Westfield State 

University receiving a Bachelor of Science degree in Movement Science.  While at WSU, Kiley was named to the 
Dean’s List each semester of her freshman through senior year.  She was also an active participant in the Exercise 
Science Club, her main area of concentration within the Movement Science curriculum.  If you were to ask Kiley, 
though, she would say her greatest achievement was being a member of the WSU Women’s Rugby Club for four 
years; serving as club President her junior year, and being chosen to co-captain the team her senior year.  Cur-
rently, Kiley is employed by the Hampshire Regional YMCA and contemplating continuing her education in physical 
therapy.  

Noah Koester graduated from Gettysburg College in May, 2017 with a Bachelor of Science degree in 
Political Science, and a minor in Anthropology.  He has moved to Denver, Colorado to work as an Admissions 
Counselor for 2U, an education technology company that partners with top colleges & universities to bring their 
degree programs and credit-bearing courses online.  We are really going to miss him, and hope he comes 
home to visit often. 
 
Kathryn “Kady” Woods graduated Cum Laude from the University of Massachusetts, Amherst, Geos-
ciences Dept. with a Bachelor of Science Degree in Earth Systems.  While at UMass, she worked as a fellow in the 
Climate Science Research Center.  Kady would love to put her love of art and science together, and is starting by 
continuing her education in the Arts part time in the Fall.  She’s currently working at Historic Deerfield.  Her parents 
are Dale and Andrea Woods and grandmother, Ann Miner. 
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Warwick Council on Aging   

Foot Clinic Schedule for 2017 

Metcalf Chapel – 8:00-8:30 AM  Note:  

These dates are THURSDAYS    

  

Aug 17        Oct 19 

Sept 21      Nov16 

   Dec 21    

The Women's Guild will meet on Tuesday, August 1 at 1:00 pm in the basement of the Town 

Hall.  Join us for planning future activities, followed by a time for socializing and refreshments! 

- Martha Morse 

T O W N  C L E R K  

Town Clerk Office will be open on Saturday, August 

12th from 1 p.m. to 3 p.m. 

 

Please remember that as of July 1st there will be a 

$10.00 late fee assessed to each dog license. 

 

Office hours: Tuesdays 12 p.m. - 2:30 p.m.  and Thurs-

days 6 p.m. - 7:30 p.m. 

-Rosa Fratangelo 

W O M E N ’ S  G U I L D  

ANNUAL HOUSEHOLD HAZARDOUS WASTE COLLECTION DAY  

The Franklin County Solid Waste District is holding its annual household hazardous waste 
collection on Saturday, September 23rd at GCC Main Campus and Orange Transfer Station. 

 

Residents and businesses must pre-register between August 17 and September 15.  
During that time, online registration will be open: www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/
hazwasteday.html. Paper registration forms will be available at participating town offices, transfer 
stations, and in ads in the Greenfield Recorder.  

 

The collection is free for residents of most member towns (see website for list). Businesses 
must pay for disposal costs. For business registration information, call (413) 772-2438.  

 

            This collection provides an opportunity to dispose of hazardous items that should not be 
put in the trash, such as leftover oil-based paints, stains, thinners, household cleaners, pesti-
cides, herbicides, pool chemicals, motor oil, antifreeze, automobile batteries, and other house-
hold chemicals.  For a complete list of acceptable items, see: 
www.franklincountywastedistrict.org/hazwasteday.html. 

 

 Mercury-containing products such as thermometers, thermostats and compact fluorescent bulbs 
(CFLs) should never be disposed of in the trash.  At the 2017 Hazardous Waste Collection Event, 
only mercury-containing items such as thermostats and thermometers will be accepted; fluores-
cent bulbs will not be accepted at this collection. CFLs and other fluorescent bulbs are accepted 
at all municipal transfer stations. In addition, fluorescent light bulbs are accepted at Lowe’s Stores 
(all types of fluorescents), and Home Depot (CFLs only).   
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No Gathering Place meals will be held during 

the month of August.  

-Diana Tandy 

T h e  

G a t h e r i n g  

P l a c e  

www.warwickma.org is the Town’s website.  Along 

with things like Permit Applications, Police Logs, 

Meeting Agendas, Town Hall Office Hours, you can 

find this newsletter and lots of other very useful 

information!  If you would like post something to 

the webpage, contact Ed Lemon, Webmaster at  

elemon@tiac.net. 

YELP FOR HELP ! 

 

YELP FOR HELP will have a table at Old Home 
Days on Saturday, August 26 with cards and other 
handmade crafts to raise money to care for stray 
animals. Please stop by for a visit, and feel free to 
bring your leashed dogs as well. 
 
Please be sure to keep your pets cool in the Sum-
mer heat. Please leave your pets at home if you 
are running errands unless you or someone else 
can stay in the car to keep your four legged com-
panion cool and hydrated. 
 
 
** Rosa ** 

A N I M A L   C O N T R O L    

O F F I C E R 

The Warwick Arts Council presents: W.C. Fields and Mae West Saturday August 27th, at 7:00 PM, as par t of 
Warwick’s Old Home Days Festivities at the Warwick Town Hall, in Warwick Center, Rt.78 Warwick, MA.  This is 
a FREE Performance, but donations are gratefully accepted.  This event is made possible by a grant from the War-
wick Cultural Council, our local chapter of the MA Cultural Council. 
 
The Delvena Theatre Company will be performing W.C. Fields and Mae West.  Come visit with W. C. Fields and 
Mae West in a dressing room on the set of My Little Chickadee.  See the characters come to life, and enjoy the 
laughs as the audiences did way back when.  Learn about their personal lives, too, in this humorous, yet informative 
production – an evening of fun.  After the performance, the actors will open up to the audience for discussion re-
garding Fields and West.  Truly a unique experience!  
 
An edutainment production written by Fran Baron, the show will feature Lynne Moulton as Mae West and Joseph 
Zamparelli as W. C. Fields, with Fran Baron as Narrator. 
 
Lynne Moulton has performed several roles for Delvena Theatre including her IRNE nominated Martha in Who's 
Afraid of Virginia Woolf? and Sissy in Piece of My Heart and also for numerous other theatre companies in the New 
England area.  She received her acting training at the Royal Academy of Dramatic Art and at Trinity Rep Conserva-
tory.     
 
Joseph Zamparelli is a professional actor, director and producer.  A graduate of Boston College, he went on to the 
professional training program at Circle in the Square Theater School in NYC.  In addition to commercial film and 
television work, he is Producing/Artistic Director of BostonAlive. 
 
Fran Baron’s most recent roles include Alice Roosevelt and Sara Roosevelt in Truly Eleanor, Maggie in Meet Julia 
Child! Mrs. Patterson, Martha and Evalyn, in Delvena’s All the President’s Women and Narrator and Mrs. Cratchit 
in The Christmas Carol.  She is a playwright, producer and theatrical manager.        

The Delvena Theatre Company was founded in 1992 and has performed at various venues, most often at the Boston 
Center for the Arts.  The company was nominated for five Independent Reviewers of New England awards.  Its pro-
duction of 'Who's Afraid of Virginia Woolf?' was on Theatre Mirror's Best List for acting, directing and produc-
tion.  Presentations of 'Anna Weiss' and 'Beyond Therapy' were included on Theatre Mirror's best play list and 'Blue 
Heart' was placed on Aisle Say's best list. 

WARWICK ARTS COUNCIL 



 

 

Warwick Old Home Days 
 

Friday,  August 25th 
 

Fifties Sox Hop at the Warwick Community School 6:30pm to 9pm  
Live entertainment, Cruise Nite, Ice cream floats, sundaes and popcorn available.   

Dance instruction available by Christine 
 

Saturday, August 26th 
 

Coffee and Donuts in Town Hall 8am (not confirmed) 
 

Tag Sale on the Town Common 9am to 3pm  
Free space bring your own table 

 
Parade 10am.  Line up at the Warwick Community School @ 9:30am 

 
Open Mike 10 to 2 anyone wishing to perform call 

978-544-7545 or 0014 
 

Library Open 10 to 1 
 

Women’s Guild Bake Sale 9 to 3 
 

Warwick Fire Department cooking Hot dogs, Hamburgers, and French Fries, Ice Cream  
 

Mission Table Metcalf Chapel 
 

Face Painting by Wendy Warner 
 

Assorted Games and Raffles 
Warwick Recreation Committee 

 
Historical Society open 10 to 3 
Afghans and T-shirts available 

 
Horse drawn  carriage rides 

By Hubbard Family 
 

Dunk Your favorite town official in the Dunk Tank 
Children’s Games and Bouncy House 

With the Abbott Family 
 

Metcalf Chapel providing a dinner at 6pm 
Warwick Arts Council Providing entertainment 

After the dinner 
 

Sunday,  August 27 
 

Fireman’s Muster at the Warwick Fire Dept 
10 to 1 

 
Satellite Toss Town Common 1pm 

 
Cardboard Boat Race Town Beach at Moores Pond  2pm 

August 2017 
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 It’s time! Splish Splash!  

 
For the 4

th
 Annual Corregata  

August 27
th

 at Moore’s Pond  
2:00PM 

 

 
 

Challenge your neighbors & friends to a race! 
 

 
 

Come to the Moore’s Pond Public Beach on Tuesday, August 15, 5:00PM.   The beach 
committee will have cardboard available, along with a few ideas to stimulate your imagina-
tion.   Rules & forms are now on the town website. 

There will be two races:  Youth and Adult with 1st, 2nd and 3rd Place Prizes for each race, 
as well as a Sinker Award and a Fan Favorite Award. 

Other Moore’s Pond News: Anyone interested in joining our committee call Dave She-
pardson at 1806 

Warwick's Annual Old Home Days  Dinner  
 

sponsored by the Trinitarian Congregational Church  
 

Please come join us  
 
 Where: Warwick Town Hall 
 
 When:  Saturday, July 26th, 6:00 PM 
 
 Menu:  Pork loin, home-made baked beans, cole slaw, and corn bread 
 
                          Vegetarian alternative available 

                          Brownies and ice cream for dessert 

                          Coffee and lemonade 
 

 Price:   $12 for adults 

                           $ 8 for children ages 5-16 
                           Children under five are free! 

 
          ** No advance ticket sales; you may pay at the door.  

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwian9v1zZ3VAhUE8z4KHaUoAHUQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.bethmessiah.us%2Fpassover-seder-info&psig=AFQjCNEMaec-WjRwO1EGbMvqZtY97lutKQ&ust=1500837549940868
http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&ved=0ahUKEwji9cDAmqDVAhUr7oMKHd2tAMcQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.risingsuncamp.com%2Fupcoming-events%2F2016%2F8%2F19%2Fcardboard-boat-races&psig=AFQjCNGG1ZII9NmqL1Lckd6XDV4JfXaCqw&ust=15009
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The Tavern on Central 
3 Central St (Route 101) 
Ashburnham, MA 01430 

Mon-Thu  11:30 AM to 9 PM 

Fri              11:30 AM to 10 PM 

Sat             12:00 PM to 10 PM 

Sun            12:00 PM to 9 PM 

http://www.thetavernoncentral.com/ 

While looking for some place different to go before Theater at the Mount, we stumbled upon The Tavern on Central. 
 Menu sounded good so we gave it a shot.  They only take reservations for more than 6 so we were lucky, we have 7. 
 The place was packed but we got a table way in the back which was nicer because it was quieter.  Acoustics are not 
that great because of the open and exposed ceilings.   
But the food was excellent.  Everyone raved about their meals.  I had the Baked Haddock with a huge piece of had-
dock served floating on Sweet Corn Cream Sauce with Bacon and Fingerling Potatoes.  It was delicious.  $10 and I 
couldn’t finish the sauce mixture because it was so rich, but so flavorful.  Others had the Pan Seared Salmon, with 
asparagus and wild mushroom risotto, and said it was excellent and only $12.  My niece had the Burger and said it 
was one of the best burgers and the French fries are awesome.  All the food passing by looked fabulous and we all 
want to return.   
It’s not a place to go for a ‘quiet’ evening because it is very popular with the younger crowd and they are there for a 
good time.  Lots of laughter and loud talking but you can’t beat the food.  Service was excellent too. I highly recom-
mend it for either lunch or dinner.  Bon Appetite. 

 

Here are the weeks in August for Free Fun Fridays! 
 
August 4     August 11 

Commonwealth Shakespeare Company  Franklin Park Zoo 

Old State House     Fuller Craft Museum 

The Greenway Carousel    Cape Cod Maritime Museum 

Fort Devens Museum    Worcester Historical Museum 

Children’s Museum of Holyoke   Griffin Museum of Photography 

International Volleyball Hall of Fame  Fitchburg Art Museum 

The Old Manse, The Trustees   Jacob’s Pillow Dance 

JFK Hyannis Museum    Smith College Museum of Art 

      Naumkaeg, The Trustees 

 

August 18                        August 25 

The Institute of Contemporary Art/Boston     Boston Harbor Islands National and State Park 

Old Sturbridge Village                   USS Constitution Museum 

Freedom Trail Foundation              Plimouth Plantation 

Burttonwood Park Zoo                   MASS MoCA            
Cape Cod Children’s Museum              Nantucket Whaling Museum 

Concord Museum                   The Children’s Museum of Greater Fall River 

Berkshire Museum                   Museum of African American History 

Emily Dickinson Museum               Cape Cod Museum of Natural History 

                             Heritage Museums & Gardens 
 

 - Gloria Varno 

R e v i e w  

http://www.thetavernoncentral.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 August   2017 

 

Dear Friends,  

 

 Last month, I talked about attending a joint meeting of the southern New England Conferences of the UCC, held in Hart-
ford, CT. This month, I am recently back from a five day, biennial Synod (convention) of the national UCC, held this year in Bal-
timore, MD. Much of what I reported about the meeting in Hartford could be said about this convention in Baltimore; words were 
carefully chosen to enhance unity without stifling disagreement, care was taken to hear from all sides of an issue, those whose 
voices rarely get heard were given time and a place on the stage to express their hopes and concerns. 

I hope you have all, at one time or another, had the experience of being with a very large group of people who all have a 
similar sense of purpose. It is inspiring, invigorating and energizing. The gathering in Baltimore, for me, was even more inspiring 
because of the diversity of the people. Large church gatherings in New England, that I have attended, have been largely white; 
white skinned and white haired. This convention was a wonderfully diverse event. There were nearly as many people of color as 
Euro-Americans, a large contingent of young people, a wide spectrum of sexual orientations and a diversity of worship styles. 
This gave a depth to the public and private conversations, an intensity to the hearings and workshops and an amazing richness to 
the business meetings and the worship events. 

 The music was amazing. The variety ranged from “Bluegrass Gospel” to “Urban Gospel”, from jazz to classical, instru-
mental to acapella, choral to solo. It was all powerful and first rate. And the speakers and preachers were also inspiring and di-
verse in style and content. There were preachers of what I would call, revival style exhortation, with great animation and audience 
response, and preachers of a more contemplative and introspective nature; all fully biblically based. (If only our political and go-
vernmental dialogs and actions could be as broad based and civil.)  

The business before the Synod was also diverse. There were resolutions dealing with Climate Change, rights of children 
living under military occupation, issues of adult survivors of childhood abuse and neglect, end-of-life choices and rights, and ma-
ny others. We usually began our days with breakfast meetings at 6:30 and often ended well into the night. There were intense con-
versations, but, for the most part, they were dialogs, meant to inform and build understanding and consensus, rather than debates 
with winners and losers. 

Part of the business before us was the election of officers of the national church and the election of an Executive Minister 
of Justice and Witness Ministries of the national church. Rev Traci Blackmon was elected by a 97% majority. She is a young, arti-
culate, vibrant woman of color, who was instrumental in turning the crisis in Ferguson, MO from violent confrontation into cons-
tructive dialog and change. It is an honor for the UCC to have such a leader on our national staff. 

The two years between Synods is given a focus theme and for this coming interim period it is “Three Great Loves; a just 
world for all”. The three great loves are: Love of Neighbor, Love of Children, and Love of Creation. Each day there was an event 
that tied the three together and one of those events was the presentation of the first “Movement Makers Award” to the youth of the 
Standing Rock Water Protectors.  Ten youth from the Standing Rock reservation talked about the effort to protect their peoples’ 
water source, the sacredness of the earth and the gathering of people from around the world and across religious backgrounds to 
oppose the route of the pipeline that is a potential hazard. All three loves are interconnected. Protecting God’s Creation from ex-
ploitation and degradation is of immense value to the children of the world and must be addressed by all; we are more interdepen-
dent than independent...   

 

 

In hopeful faith,   Dan 

 

 

ON-GOING ACTIVITIES AT THE METCALF CHAPEL 

FOOD PANTRY DONATIONS
 Nonperishable food, personal hygiene items and household cleaning supplies are collected in the front hall of the Chapel. The perso-
nal & household cleaning items are especially needed as they cannot be purchased with “food stamps”.  

MEDICAL SUPPLY LIBRARY  We have crutches, wheelchairs, walkers and many other medical supplies for free loan at the Cha-
pel. Check us out before buying new. 

TRINITARIAN CONGREGATIONAL CHURCH  

of WARWICK  

August 2017 
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UP COMING EVENTS 

13th Annual Fill the BELLY-BUS Food Drive will be collecting food and personal care items dur ing July 
and gathering them on Aug 4. The Chapel is a drop-off site for this event. Bring non-perishable food items or personal care 
items to the Chapel any time night or day until Aug 3. On the 4th, we will take all the collected items to Greenfield. This 
event is planned by the Franklin County Hunger Task Force in conjunction with Community Action. 

OLD HOME DAYS AUG 25 & 26 

 The Church will have a MISSION TABLE on the lawn Sat with information about and  for people to 
“buy” items for Church World Service (CWS) “School Kits”. These kits are sent around the world (including the US) to 
help children have resources for their education. 

 We are also providing the Old Home Days Supper in the Town Hall on Sat, at 6 PM. Pork loin, baked 
beans and coleslaw are the main course along with brownies and ice cream for dessert. Come enjoy a wonderful meal with 
friends and neighbors. 

VACATION BIBLE DAYS   CANCELLED 

It is with great disappointment to us that we have to cancel our summer program for kids this year. Tom Ziniti is 
our program’s backbone and his backbone has him in a lot of pain. Our deepest apologies to the kids who were looking 
forward to this year’s program. We will try to develop an even more exciting program next year. 

TCCW Mission Committee 
On Saturday of Old Home Days (Aug 26) the TCCW  Mission Committee will be on the Town Common filling School Kits to 

send to underprivileged children through Church World Service.  Bring an item or $1 to put an item in a bag.  We will ship a box of 

bags out this Fall!  If you would like to bring items, we need blunt scissors, single subject notebooks 70 pages., 30 centimeter/12” 

rulers, pencil sharpeners, large “pink” erasers, pencils and 24-count boxes of crayons.  If you sew and would be willing to make 
school bags with some simple instructions, call the chapel (544-2630) and we’ll set you up with instructions and some fa-

bric.  Thank You!! –  (Andrea, Karro, Dan, Jaylin and Clare – the Mission Committee at Metcalf Chapel) 

 

The Warwick Arts Council Presents: 

 

Saturday August 26th 2017 @ 7:00pm 

 

WARWICK TOWN HALL 

Rt. 78, Warwick MA Center 

ALL AGES 

WELCOME!         FREE but donations gratefully accepted 

The Delvena Theatre Company presents:               

W.C. FIELDS & MAE WEST 

Come visit with W. C. Fields and Mae West in a dressing room 
on the film set of My Little Chickadee.  See these characters 
come to life, and enjoy the laughs as the audiences did way back 
when.   



 

 

 SELECTBOARD MINUTES (ABRIDGED FOR PRINTED NEWSLETTER)  Electronic subscrib-
ers of the newsletter will receive full Minutes. 

Town of Warwick Selectboard June 5, 2017 Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  

Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Highway Superintendent Larry Delaney, Moder-
ator David Koester, Finance Committee member Steve Ruggiero, Jim McRae, Walter and Beverly Farley, Dan Dibble, Kevin and 
Anita Alden, John Williamson, Jared Robinson (Athol Daily News) 

 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of May 22, 2017 as printed. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

Magi MOVED to explore other options for the Gale Road bridge. Erviti SECONDED. Motion 

CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

Magi MOVED to approve pole placements as indicated in Warwick Broadband Service’s 

petition.  Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

IV.  Adjournment 

At 7:30 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

Town of Warwick Selectboard June 14, 2017  Minutes 

 

Members present: Dawn Magi, Lawrence Pruyne Member Absent: James Erviti 

  

Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Finance Committee members Steve Ruggiero 
and Bill Foote (arrived at 3:15 p.m.) 

 

Magi MOVED to issue a one-day beer and wine license to Matt and Kathy Connelly on behalf of the Moore’s Pond Beach Commit-
tee for June 24, 2017 TCC event at Town Hall. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. 

 

At 3:37 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn the Selectboard portion of the meeting. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. 

 

 

Town of Warwick Selectboard June 26, 2017 Minutes 

 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  

 

Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Highway Superintendent Larry Delaney, Fire 
Chief Ron Gates, Police Chief David Shoemaker, Clyde Perkins, Jr. 

 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of June 5, 2017 as printed. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

Magi MOVED to authorize the Forest Committee Revolving Account be increased from 

 $2,000.00 to $2,100.00. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

 



 

 

Warwick Selectboard Minutes—continued—June 26, 2017 

 
Magi MOVED to ask the HEART Committee to go forward with the Community 

Compact Grant application with the contingency that they state the best practice and the vast 

 majority of the funds be used for outside consultants. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 

 3-0-0. 

 

Magi MOVED to recognize the accomplishments of Brian Gale. Erviti SECONDED. Motion 

 

Jim Erviti recused himself from the following two votes, as he is the Emergency Management Director and a Special Police Officer. 

 

Magi MOVED to appoint John Stewart II Sergeant in the Warwick Police Department effective 

July 1, 2017. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. Erviti recused himself from this 

Vote 

 

Magi MOVED the FY 18 slate of appointments for the Police Department and Emergency 

 Management Director. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. Erviti recused himself 

 from this vote. 

 

Erviti MOVED the FY 18 slate of appointments effective July 1, 2017. Magi SECONDED. 

 Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

At 7:21 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  

 

Town of Warwick Selectboard  July 3, 2017  Minutes 

 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  

 

Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Assessor’s Clerk Beth Gilgun, Finance Commit-
tee member Steve Ruggiero, Ashley Arseneau (Athol Daily News) 

 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of June 14, 2017 and June 26, 2017 as printed. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-
0. 

 

Magi MOVED to declare the Tahoe rescue vehicle from the Fire Department surplus 

property to be used for the Town’s needs. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

Erviti MOVED to appoint Shauna Lynn Mallet Smith to the Recreation Committee for FY 

2018. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

 

At 6:40 p.m., Erviti MOVED to adjourn. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  



Thursday Night Pizza at the  

Copper Angel  
5 to 8 PM 

 

Place your order at 978-544-1932  
Breads available too! 
copperangelpizza.com 

PIANO 
4 yrs old and up, play jazz, classical, pop 

Here in Warwick! 

Call Cheri @ 978.544.3101 

crobartes@gmail.com 

15, 20, and 30-yard ROLL-OFFS available 

for household and Demolition cleanouts 

Mallet Rubbish & Recycling 

978-249-9662 

WWW.MALLETRUBBISH.COM 

Jones & Erviti 
Financial Maintenance & Management  

Income Tax Preparation 
Kelly M. Jones     James L. Erviti 

844 Orange Road 
 jlerviti@gmail.com       

978-544-6858                        

DON KEITH  
Build the new - Repair the old  
cs 096226                 hicl 69465  

Warwick, MA              1-978-413-1536  
Overhead Doors, Decks, Doors, Windows,  

Finish Work  
KEITH HOME AND FARM IMPROVEMENTS  

Loader, Brush Hog, Backhoe  

AJ’S AUTO SALES 
QUALITY USED CARS 

1-978-633-4523 
419 EAST MAIN STREET 

ORANGE, MA 01364 

24 Hour Towing & Recovery 
FLATBED, WRECKER SERVICE, AND WINCH RECOVERY 

       Teaching for Literacy          
Louise P. Doud, MSEd, Ed.S. 
-new student openings- 

  ٠prescriptive tutoring any age     ٠test preparation 
         ٠reading assessments       ٠teacher training 
 

Dyslexia Therapist/IDA, Fellow / AOGPE  

978-544-2181    lpdoud@gmail.com   Warwick, MA 



 

 

August 2017 

  

 

 

AUGUST, 2017 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

    1 
Womens’ 
Guild  - 1 pm 
Town Hall 
 
Tax Collector  
OPEN 11-2 

2 
 
Transfer 
Station 
5-8 pm 

3 
Library Open 
5-6 pm 
Tax Collector 
Closed 
Yoga 9 AM 
Zumba 6-7 
pm 

4 
 
No Gathering 
Place  
in August 

5 
Transfer  
Station  8-3 
Library Closed 
Yoga 9-
10:15am 
 

6 
 
Worship  
Service 
9:30AM 
 

 Zumba 8-9am 

7 
 

 Library Open 
10-4 

 
Tax Collector 

CLOSED 

8 
 
Library Open 
      1-8 pm 
 
Tax Collector 
OPEN 11-2  

9 
  
Transfer 
Station  
5-8 pm 
 
 

10 
 
Library Open 
 5-8pm 
Tax Collector 
CLOSED 
  YOGA 9AM 
 
Zumba 6-7pm 

11 
 
No Gathering 
Place  
in August 

12 
Transfer  
Station  8-3 
 
Library Closed 
Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 
 
Town Clerk 
Open 1-3pm 
 

13 
 
Worship  
Service 
9:30AM 
  
Zumba 8-9am 
 
 

14 
 

Library Open 
10-4 

  
 

15 
 
Sr. Mealsite 
11:45  
Library Open 
1-8pm 
 
Tax Collector 
OPEN 11-2 
 Strong 6-
7pm 
 

16 
 
 Transfer 
Station 
5-8 pm 
 
 
 

17 
 
Foot Clinic 
8am 
Library Open 
 5-8pm 
Tax Collector 
CLOSED  
YOGA 9AM 
Zumba 6-7pm 
 
 

18 
  
  
No Gathering 
Place  
in August 

 
 

19 
Transfer 
 Station  8-3   
Library Closed 
Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 
 
 
 

20 
 
Worship  
Service 
9:30AM 
  
 Zumba 8-9am 
 
 

21 
 

Library Open 
10-4 

 
 

22 
 
Sr. Mealsite 
11:45 
 Library Open 
1-8pm 
Tax Collector 
OPEN 11-2 
 Strong 6-
7pm 
 

23 
 
Transfer 
Station 
5-8 pm 
  
  
 
 

 
 

24 
  
 Library Open 
 5-8pm 
Tax Collector 
CLOSED 
YOGA 9AM 
Zumba 6-7pm 
 
  

25 
  
No Gathering 
Place 
in August 
 
OLD HOME 
DAYS FUN! 

 
 

26 
Transfer  
Station  8-3  
Library Open 
10-1 
Tai Chi 9am 
Town Hall 
 
OLD HOME 
DAYS FUN! 
 
SUPPER 6:00 
pm Town Hall 

27 
Worship  
Service 
9:30AM 
 
Zumba 8-9am 
 
OLD HOME 
DAYS FUN! 
 
 

28 
 

Library Open 
10-4 

PVRS 
Faculty 

First Day 

29 
 
Sr. Mealsite 
11:45 
Library Open 
1-8pm 
Tax Collector 
OPEN 11-2 
 Strong 6-
7pm 
FCTS-10 and 
12 only 
 

30 
 
Transfer  
Station 
5-8 pm 
PVRS 
Students  
1-12  
First Day 
FCTS - 9and  
11 only 
 
 

31 
 
Library Open 
 5-8pm 
Tax Collector 
CLOSED 
YOGA 9AM 
Zumba 6-7pm 
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Don’t Miss these AUGUST events in Warwick! 

WOMENS GUILD -  August 1 

OLD HOME DAYS—See Schedule in Newsletter  -  August 25 thru 27 

 

 

 

 

  



         Town of Warwick 
                                                             Selectboard 
                                                           June 5, 2017 
                                                                Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  
Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Highway 
Superintendent Larry Delaney, Moderator David Koester, Finance Committee member Steve 
Ruggiero, Jim McRae, Walter and Beverly Farley, Dan Dibble, Kevin and Anita Alden, John 
Williamson, Jared Robinson (Athol Daily News) 
 
I.  Call to Order  

Chair Pruyne called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Town Hall. 
II. Minutes 

 

III.Presentations and Discussions 

1.  Capital Planning and Finance Committee —Young said that no one has responded to his 
notice asking for volunteers to serve on the Finance Committee. He noted that John Gagliani 
disagrees with the idea of the Finance Committee and Capital Planning Committee being one 
in the same. Young said that he and Gagliani will pursue capital planning. Moderator David 
Koester said that he may know of someone interested in serving on the Finance Committee and 
is willing to appoint that person once he confirms their interest.  

2.  Highway Department —Highway Superintendent Larry Delaney said that he feels the 
estimate from Collins Engineers for completion of the Gale Road bridge project is way too 
high. He explained that the $600,000.00 estimate does not include design, permitting and 
construction administration, which would add $145,022.82 to the final cost. Delaney said that 
Collins had responded to the fact that the estimate exceeds the $500,000.00 grant by telling 
him to ask for more money. He said that there is a second design company which has 
suggested tying in the bridge project with a MassWorks grant, and that he hopes to hear back 
from this firm in the near future. 

 Erviti asked if we can do the bridge work ourselves. Delaney explained that MassDOT created 
the small bridge program and has taken control of all small bridges and all their specifications 
must be met. He said some things may be done by our Highway crew to save on overall costs. 

 
 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of May 22, 2017 as printed. Erviti SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



 
 The Chapter 90 balance was discussed. Delaney said that as of today our balance was 

$373,716.69 which did not include the FY 18 award of $224,061.00.  
 
 Young asked about priorities. Delaney said that crack sealing on various roads including 

Hastings Heights Road and Flower Hill Road could be done by the Highway crew, and that 
they could rent a crack sealing machine to save on the cost. Delaney noted that another 3 miles 
of Northfield Road needs to be worked on in sections as funding permits, and that this could be 
a good candidate for a MassWorks grant. 

 
 Delaney was asked to come before the Board again and present a list of the top five projects for 

the Highway Department as well as other less important priorities. 
 
 Erviti brought up the subject of salt use by saying that he has heard that Wendell uses a 4-to-1 

mix. Delaney said that he will verify the mix used by the Wendell Highway Department. Use 
of 3/8-inch traprock was discussed. Delaney explained that it is used along with sand on the 
dirt roads in town but not the paved roads. He expressed concern for the potential damage to 
windshield of vehicles traveling the paved roads because of the increased speed at which 
people drive on those roads. Delaney said that the traprock stays on the road after the snow 
melts and tires could kick it up, potentially causing damage to houses close to the road and 
could affect pedestrians and those walking their dogs.  

 
3.  Selectboard Reports —Pruyne said that someone who has lived in Town for about 35 years 

told him that once in the past a person pulled out a Bowie knife and plunged it into the table in 
front of the Selectmen. Young confirmed that this did in fact occur.  

 
4.   Coordinator Report —Young said that the air source heat pump installation was going very 

well, and that the next step is for the electrician to come in. He said that the final cell tower 900 
MHz sector has been upgraded, and even though it is not yet fully optimized speeds are 
showing solid improvements. Young said that he has checked out Tim Gray’s references and 
still has to look into those of Noah Horton and Matthew Woollaven. He explained that because 
Transfer Station Attendant George Roaf is not interested in working on Wednesdays this 
summer, most likely bulky waste will not be accepted on those days. Young ended his report 
by saying that he has two qualified volunteers for Caretaker of the Clock: Clyde Perkins, Jr. 
and John Gagliani. 

 
5.  Public Comment—Ruggiero asked about the five window air conditioners that were 

mentioned in the Coordinator Report. Young said that the PVRSD Superintendent did not  
 want the air conditioners which he had hoped to have declared as surplus property and then 

given to PVRSD for the administrative offices. Ruggiero suggested storing the units at the Fire 
Department if someone, especially an elderly resident, with a health issue needs an air 
conditioner during a heat wave. Erviti said that this could potentially present a liability issue if 
a Town department was involved. Ruggiero volunteered to put in the units himself as a private 
citizen rather than a Fire Department member if needed. Young pointed out that the Town Hall 

Magi MOVED to explore other options for the Gale Road bridge. Erviti SECONDED. Motion 
CARRIED 3-0-0. 



is offered as a cooling station during heat waves. Ruggiero then suggested offering the units at 
a low price, first-come-first-served. 

 
6. New and Other Business Unanticipated at Time of Meeting Posting —None.  
 
7. Pole Hearing—At 7 p.m. Chair Pruyne declared the Warwick Broadband Service Pole 

Hearing open. 
  
 Walter Farley asked if the pole on White Road would be located on the north or south side of 

the road. Young said that the pole will be across and down the road from the Farley house and 
noted that placement of all twelve poles was done in an unobtrusive manner so as not to 
obstruct anyone’s view. 

 Young went through the list of all 12 proposed pole placements, described the location of each 
pole and asked for any questions after explaining each pole location. Kevin Alden had 
concerns about how close the poles would be to the edge of the road. Young said that most 
would be 4 feet back from the road and none would be as close as the utility companies favor 
placing their poles. Young assured everyone that no poles would be placed on logging roads or 
snowmobile trails.  

 Dan Dibble asked if any tree cutting might be necessary. Young explained that tree cutting 
would be a subsequent event if needed and that a tree hearing must precede any cutting. He 
noted that Westfield Gas & Electric has been contracted for installation of the poles. Young 
said that the desired timeframe for completion of pole and equipment installation was within 
the next 6 weeks. He noted that provisional changes will be upgraded further in the future by 
building while in business and maintaining customer connections. Young said that the desired 
speed was 25 megs for downloads and 3 megs for uploads. He said that he sees all build out to 
take about one year and be good for around seven years. When asked about impact on cell 
service, Young said that stronger internet may strengthen our pitch to cell providers because 
the 60-foot poles would already be in place and in use. 

 
 Pruyne closed the hearing at 7:28 p.m. 

 
 
IV.Adjournment  
 

At 7:30 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  
 
Documents consulted at this meeting: 
*Draft Minutes of May 22, 2017 Selectboard meeting 
*Coordinator Report for this meeting 
*Collins Engineers Bridge Replacement Estimate for Gale Road bridge dated April 24, 2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 Other Funds Expense Report dated May 9, 2017 
*Emails dated April 12 and 13, 2017 between David Young and Warwick Highway/Larry Delaney 

Magi MOVED to approve pole placements as indicated in Warwick Broadband Service’s 
petition.  Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



  Re: Northfield Road cold-in-place budget 
*Letter to Dawn Magi dated March 31, 2017 Re: FY 2018 Chapter 90 apportionment for Warwick 
*List of Warwick Highway current approved projects and amount of Chapter 90 funds for Warwick 
  FY 2008 – FY 2017 
*Email from David Young to Larry Delaney dated October 6, 2016 Re: FY 16 Warwick Chapter 90 
  balances 
*Petition for Pole and Wire Locations for Warwick Broadband dated May 22, 2017 
*Order For Pole And Wire Locations for Warwick Broadband Service 



         Town of Warwick 
                                                             Selectboard 
                                                           June 14, 2017 
                                                                Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, Lawrence Pruyne 
Member Absent: James Erviti  
Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Finance 
Committee members Steve Ruggiero and Bill Foote (arrived at 3:15 p.m.) 
 
I.  Call to Order  

Chair Pruyne called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. in the Town Hall. 

This meeting had been posted as a Joint Meeting of the Selectboard and Finance Committee. 

 
II. Presentations and Discussions 

1.  One-Day Beer and Wine License—Young said that the Church (TCC) asked that the Moore’s 
Pond Beach Committee serve beer and wine at an event to be held in Town Hall on Saturday, 
June 24th.  He noted that the proceeds of the sale of beer and wine will go to the Beach 
Committee. Young reminded the Board that a license must be granted to a person or persons 
and not to a Town Committee and that the proceeds must benefit the Town. He said that we 
have liability insurance because the event is being held in a Town building. 

 

2.  School Committee—Young said that he wanted to discuss the idea of having a meeting 
between the Selectboard and Warwick School Committee members. He explained that at the 
most recent PVRSD School Committee meeting someone had suggested that each School 
Committee meet with its own Selectboard to discuss an additional appropriation from each 
town for the school lunch budget deficit. Both Pruyne and Magi favored meeting with our 
School Committee members Martha Morse, Sue O’Reilly McRae and David Young at a future 
date, most likely in the month of July. 

 
 Bill Foote arrived at 3:15 p.m. and a quorum of the Finance Committee was achieved. 
 

Magi MOVED to issue a one-day beer and wine license to Matt and Kathy Connelly on 
behalf of the Moore’s Pond Beach Committee for June 24, 2017 TCC event at Town Hall. 
Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. 



3. New and Other Business Unanticipated at Time of Meeting Posting—The draft agenda for 
the Selectboard’s June 19, 2017 meeting was reviewed. One item was removed as it was 
handled at this meeting. The Concept of Community Compact was discussed; Young said that 
he would do more research on the matter. 

  
 Young said that the West Brookfield solar farm was being tested and that the Selectboard had 

been invited to the solar farm on Wednesday, June 21st for a demonstration. 
 
III.Adjournment  
 
The Selectboard concluded their business, but the Finance Committee will continue to meet after 
the Selectboard adjourns. 
 

At 3:37 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn the Selectboard portion of the meeting. Pruyne 
SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0.  
 
Documents consulted at this meeting: 
*One-day Beer and Wine License/Permit 
*Draft Agenda for June 19, 2017 Selectboard meeting 



         Town of Warwick 
                                                             Selectboard 
                                                           June 26, 2017 
                                                                Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  
Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Highway 
Superintendent Larry Delaney, Fire Chief Ron Gates, Police Chief David Shoemaker, Clyde 
Perkins, Jr. 
 
I.  Call to Order  

Chair Pruyne called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Town Hall. 

Pruyne noted the recent passing of Raymond Wirth of Athol Road. 

 
II. Minutes 

 

III.Presentations and Discussions 

1.  Capital Planning and Finance Committee —Young said that there was still not much interest 
in this and no one has volunteered to serve on the Finance Committee. Magi suggested Jim 
Toth as a possible member for the Finance Committee if he chooses to move back to town.  

2.  FY 17 Forest Committee Revolving Account —Young explained that funds cannot be 
expended from a revolving account in excess of the amount voted at Annual Town Meeting 
unless the Board votes to increase the amount. Revolving accounts cannot go into deficit 
spending, and this increase would allow for the supervising forester fee to be paid. 

 
 
  
3.  Community Compact in Support of HEART Committee —Young said as Town 

Coordinator he felt it couldn’t hurt to go forward with the application for a $25,000.00 
Community Compact grant. He favored being able to steer the consultant’s work to ensure that 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of June 5, 2017 as printed. Pruyne SECONDED. 
Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to authorize the Forest Committee Revolving Account be increased from 
 $2,000.00 to $2,100.00. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



charter schools be looked at as an option. He noted that this grant can be used for things other 
than the HEART Committee. Magi inquired about the community strategy / priority list as a 
possible way to identify other viable options. Young said that as this could also be a part of 
capital planning the list should be updated soon anyway. Erviti said that there may be some 
merit to the letter from School Committee and HEART Committee member Sue O’Reilly-
McRae. Pruyne favored an outside study, as did Erviti and Magi. Erviti noted that someone 
impartial can look at a situation and evaluate it from a fresh perspective. Former School 
Committee member David Shoemaker said that an evaluation from the outside is good because 
things are not sustainable long term. Pruyne said that an outside evaluation might be an 
opportunity to present the teachers with an instrument that might cause them to acknowledge 
the limits of the current situation. Erviti stressed that if grant funds are awarded, someone from 
the outside and not someone internal should be hired as a consultant. 

  
 
4.  Warwick Police Department Report —Police Chief David Shoemaker said that the 

Northfield Road paving went very well and that there were no problems with the detour. He 
said that National Grid is having tree trimming done throughout town. The Chief said that the 
Recreation Committee did a good job with Warwick Fun Days at the School on June 23rd. He 
expressed appreciation to the Pioneer Valley Junior Women’s League in Orange for the 
donation of bicycle helmets. 

 
 The Chief said that there have been a couple of recent incidents of tire dumping in areas that 

suggest the perpetrator is familiar with the Town. He asked that the public be vigilant and 
report any suspicious activity immediately. Larry Delaney said that the Highway Crew will 
remove the tires this week. 

 
 The Chief noted that Brian Gale retired as Sergeant about a year ago and asked for no fanfare. 

He asked that the Town now do something to recognize all of Gale’s many contributions to the 
Town, perhaps with a plaque or citation from the State Legislature. The Chief referred to gale 
as “the epitome of public service”. 

 
 The Chief said that Officer John Stewart II is close to indispensable to the Police Department 

and wanted to promote him to the rank of Sergeant. 
 

Magi MOVED to recognize the accomplishments of Brian Gale. Erviti SECONDED. Motion 
CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to ask the HEART Committee to go forward with the Community 
Compact Grant application with the contingency that they state the best practice and the vast 
 majority of the funds be used for outside consultants. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 
 3-0-0. 



 
5.  Annual Selectboard Appointments—The list of FY 18 Selectboard Appointments was 

divided into two sections: Police Department and Emergency Management Director, and the 
remaining positions for appointment. As Selectboard member James Erviti is a Special Police 
Officer and the Emergency Management Director, he recused himself from the vote for these 
positions. 

 

 
 The full list of appointment appears at the conclusion of these minutes. 
 
6. Fire Department Report —Fire Chief Ron Gates said that the FD roster is up to fifteen, and 

noted he has appointed Joe Larson as a Lieutenant.  
 The Chief then announced that he has found a brush/rescue vehicle owned by Somers, CT. He 

passed around photographs of the vehicle and said that he and Mike Mankowsky checked the 
vehicle out and road tested it on June 24th. The Chief noted that the 2006 vehicle has 41,000 
miles, is in phenomenal shape and will meet the department’s needs perfectly. The purchase 
price is $35,000.00. He said that it will need new tires and bumper, which likely will cost no 
more than $5,000.00 and could be less than that. Young noted that conceivably the purchase 
could be on the next warrant. 

 
7. Grant Reports—Highway Superintendent Larry Delaney said that to save costs on the Gale 

Road bridge project he is going forward with getting one telephone pole moved from one side 
of the road to the other. He said about eight or ten trees have been marked for cutting to allow 
for clearance for the wires, and that the Tree Warden will be scheduling a tree hearing. 
Delaney said that he is also working on a notice of intent for the Conservation Commission to 
remove stringers from the bridge. 

  
 Young said that the bicycle racks have arrived and will be installed between the Town Hall and 

Historical Society buildings. He noted that the racks resemble horse hitching rails. 
 
 Young spoke about the Broadband last mile, noting that the first third threshold has been met 

to receive $150,000.00 in grant funds from MBI. He said that 77 of 200 customers have been 
upgraded so far. 

 

Magi MOVED the FY 18 slate of appointments for the Police Department and Emergency 
 Management Director. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. Erviti recused himself 
 from this vote. 

Erviti MOVED the FY 18 slate of appointments effective July 1, 2017. Magi SECONDED. 
 Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to appoint John Stewart II Sergeant in the Warwick Police Department effective 
July 1, 2017. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 2-0-0. Erviti recused himself from this 
vote. 



 Young ended by saying that Board Chair Pruyne signed documents last week for a Town 
Forest acquisition project involving seventy-seven acres of the Victoria Shaw land between 
Shaw Road and the Town Forest. He said the grant is being administered by DCR.  

 
8. Wendell Road McKnight Property—Young said that the 147-page preliminary report funded 

by a grant from FRCOG has been received by the Selectboard, Board of Health and Planning 
Board. He said that the report notes a significant amount of historic evidence of problems on 
site and recommends several test wells be dug to test the level of pollution/contamination to the 
ground water.  

 
9. Seaboard/Nautilus Solar Project—Young said that the smaller, 40-acre project adjacent to 

ours is being hosted by the Town of Ware, and that it is creating electricity.  He said that our 
royalty payments will begin to accrue once the meter is installed. 

 
10. Selectboard Reports—None this meeting. 
 
11. Coordinator Report—Young said that WCS will likely be the site for the badminton courts. 

He offered the Board members the opportunity to take a turn in the rotation as Transfer Station 
Attendant. Young explained that he and the Transfer Station Commissioners would be taking 
turns for the additional Transfer Station hours on Wednesdays. 

 
12. Public Comment—Fire Chief Gates said that the rescue vehicle could be declared surplus 

property. Police Chief Shoemaker said that it could be used for situational training and then be 
hauled away as junk, as it is no longer roadworthy.   

 
13. New and Other Business Unanticipated at Time of Meeting Posting—None. 
 
IV.Adjournment  
 

At 7:21 p.m., Magi MOVED to adjourn. Erviti SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  
 
Documents consulted at this meeting: 
*Draft Minutes of June 5, 2017 Selectboard meeting 
*Coordinator Report dated June 15, 2017 
*Letter from Sue O’Reilly-McRae to the Warwick Selectboard and Town Coordinator dated June 25, 
  2017 Re: Community Company Grant application 
*FY18 Appointment Lists: Police Department and Emergency Management Director;  
  Cultural Council; all other Selectboard appointment 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 General Fund Expenditure Report as of 6/9/2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 Other Funds Expense Report as of 6/9/2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 General Fund Revenue Report as of 6/9/2017 
*Questions and Answers About Charter Schools updated May 2015 
*Community Compact Reports and Completed Best Practices and Community Compact Frequently 
  Asked Questions issued by the Office of Governor Charlie Baker 
 
 



APPOINTMENTS for FY 18 
        

Appointment Date  Term Expires 
 
 
ACCOUNTANT 
 Janice Barrett      7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
ANIMAL CONTROL OFFICER 
 Rosa Fratangelo     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
BROADBAND COMMITTEE 
 Tom Wyatt      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Miryam Williamson     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Brad Compton      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Andrea Woods      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
BUILDING INSPECTORS 
 Phil Delorey, Building Commissioner  7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Roland Jean, Local Building Inspector (deputy) 7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Bill Johnston, Wiring Inspector   7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Casey Bashaw, Gas & Plumbing Inspector  7/1/17   6/30/18 
    
BUILDINGS AND ENERGY COMMITTEE 
 Janice Kurkoski     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 Steve Kurkoski     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 Mary Humphries     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
BURIAL AGENT 
 David Shoemaker     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
CARETAKER OF TOWN CLOCK 
 Clyde Perkins, Jr.     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 John Gagliani      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Olivier Flagollet     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
CARETAKER OF TOWN FLAGS   
 Barbara Walker     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Mary Williamson     7/1/17   6/30/20 
Alan Berman      7/1/17   6/30/20 

 
COUNCIL ON AGING 
 Janet Alden      7/1/17   6/30/20  
 Carol Foote      7/1/17   6/30/20 



 
CROCKERY COMMITTEE 
 Maria Whitney     7/1/17   6/30/18  
 Helen Whipple     7/1/17   6/30/18  
 Patricia Ernest      7/1/17   6/30/18  
 Arline Lincoln      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
CULTURAL COUNCIL  
 Vacancy      7/1/17   6/30/20  
  
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT DIRECTOR 
 James Erviti      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
ENUMERATOR / 911 Coordinator 
 A. George Day     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
FENCE VIEWER 
 Brad Matthews     7/1/17   6/30/18 
  
FIELD DRIVER 
 Vacancy      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
FIRE CHIEF 
 Ron Gates      7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
FRCOG TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVE  
 Vacancy      7/1/17   6/30/18  
 
FRANKLIN REGIONAL PLANING BOARD REPRESENTATIVE 
 Ted Cady – Planning Board    7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Vacancy – Selectboard    7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
FRANKLIN REGIONAL COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE 
 Dawn Magi      7/1/17   6/30/18 
  
HISTORICAL COMMISSION 
 Arline Lincoln      7/1/17   6/30/20 
 Martha Morse      7/1/17   6/30/20 
  
MEMORIAL DAY COMMITTEE 
 Frederick Abbott     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Charlie Brown      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Robert Day      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Arline Lincoln      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Barbara Walker     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 



MOORE’S POND BEACH ADVISORY COMMITTEE 
Clare Green      7/1/17   6/30/20 

 James McRae      7/1/17   6/30/20 
 Francesca Prohaska     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
OLD HOME DAYS COMMITTEE 
 Larry Carey      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Colleen Paul      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Kathy Connelly     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE 
 Clare Green      7/1/17   6/30/20 
 Mark Maynard     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE 
 Martha Morse      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 A. George Day     7/1/17   6/30/18  

Arline Lincoln      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT   
Officer 
 Matthew Karpeichek     7/1/17   6/30/19 
Special Officers  

James Erviti      7/1/17   6/30/18   
 Bruce Kilhart      7/1/17   6/30/18 

Brian Peters      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Joseph Camden     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
RECREATION COMMITTEE      

Leanne Limoges     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Rita McConville     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
RECYCLING COORDINATOR 
 Vacancy      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
REGISTRARS OF VOTERS 
 Miryam Williamson (D)     7/1/17   6/30/20 
    
TOWN COORDINATOR 
 J. David Young     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
TOWN COUNSEL 
 Jeremia Pollard     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
 
 



TOWN FOREST COMMITTEE  
 Chris Duerring     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Todd Weed      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Rod Whipple      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Keith Ross      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Mary Williamson (alternate)    7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
TOWN SECRETARY 
 Rosa Fratangelo     7/1/17   6/30/20 
 
VETERAN’S GRAVE AGENT 
 Frederick Abbott     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
VETERAN’S DISTRICT REPRESENTATIVE 
 Dawn Magi      7/1/17   6/30/18 
 
VETERAN’S MONUMENT COMMITTEE 
 Frederick Abbott     7/1/17   6/30/18 
 Barbara Walker     7/1/17   6/30/18  

Charlie Brown      7/1/17   6/30/18  
Robert Day      7/1/17   6/30/18 

 
WARWICK MUNICIPAL  
LIGHT PLANT COMMISSIONERS     

Selectboard      7/1/17   6/30/18 
  
ZBA 
 James Erviti (2nd Alternate)    7/1/17   6/30/20 



         Town of Warwick 
                                                             Selectboard 
                                                           July 3, 2017 
                                                               Minutes 

Members present: Dawn Magi, James Erviti, Lawrence Pruyne  
Others present: Town Coordinator David Young, Town Secretary Rosa Fratangelo, Assessor’s 
Clerk Beth Gilgun, Finance Committee member Steve Ruggiero, Ashley Arseneau (Athol Daily 
News) 
 
I.  Call to Order  

Chair Pruyne called the meeting to order at 6:01 p.m. in the Town Hall. 

 
II. Minutes 

 

III.Presentations and Discussions 

1.  Community Compact Grant Application —Young said that the grant application would be 
for the purposes of hiring an outside consultant to review PVRSD options. He noted that he has 
yet to see a scope of service, and that the pre-application process was likely done online. Chair 
Pruyne has not been asked to sign any documents.  

2.  Surplus Property Declaration —Young explained that the Fire Department’s rescue vehicle 
needed to be declared surplus property. He noted that Chief Shoemaker has expressed an 
interest in using the Tahoe for situational training before likely having it scrapped. Finance 
Committee member Steve Ruggiero suggested offering any good parts for sale prior to 
scrapping the vehicle. 

 
  
3.  Wendell Road McKnight Property —Young said that the preliminary report findings 

included the recommendation of further investigation into the potential environmental damage 
which would include the drilling of test wells. He said that there are questions of how much the 
actions would cost, who would pay those costs, and the legal issue of whether the Town can 

Magi MOVED to approve the minutes of June 14, 2017 and June 26, 2017 as printed. Erviti 
SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 

Magi MOVED to declare the Tahoe rescue vehicle from the Fire Department surplus 
property to be used for the Town’s needs. Pruyne SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



drill on private property. Young explained that there is no clear ownership of the property as 
the deed is in the name of John A. McKnight, who died many years ago. Ruggiero cautioned 
the Board to be careful of the potential financial implications and liabilities. Young said we 
should wait for the final report, see what resources are available for follow-up, and investigate 
the legal implications the situation presents. 

 
4.  Review Year End Financials —Expenditure and Revenue reports for the General Fund and 

Other Fuds were reviewed. 
 
5.  Selectboard Reports —Erviti said that he has noticed the cemetery is not being mowed well 

this year. Young said that he has received some complaints on that subject and has reached out 
to the Cemetery Commissioners to see what can be done to remedy the situation. 

  
 Pruyne said that he has submitted a proposal for a pesticide management and vegetation 

control policy to the Board of Health for its review. He wishes to have the use of the chemicals 
present in Round Up banned. Young noted that it is illegal to apply herbicide to the land of 
another, as herbicides may only be used on one’s own land. He said that there was a vegetation 
control plan developed when Tim Kilhart was the Highway Superintendent. Young also noted 
that the Town Forest Committee is looking into hiring someone to apply herbicide to the Town 
Forest as a way to combat and control invasive species. Pruyne said that he will share his 
proposal with fellow Board members and the Town Coordinator. 

 
6. Coordinator Report —Young said that the Highway Department will start setting the WBS 

poles on Monday, July 10th. He said that the Conservation Commission is holding a hearing the 
same day on the Town’s intention to remove the Gale Road bridge superstructure. 

 
7. Public Comment—Ruggiero said that we should take down the Gale Road bridge railing, go 

over the deck and be sure to get a fair price on it. Young said that he is discussing the project 
with engineer Jim Toth. 

 
8. New and Other Business Unanticipated at Time of Meeting Posting —Assessor’s Clerk 

Beth Gilgun said that the Board of Assessors will be changing its software supplier and get 
new software in FY 19. She had a contract that required the Board Chair’s signature. Pruyne 
signed the document. Gilgun noted that the Selectboard had previously voted to approve the 
new software and authorize the Chair to sign the related documents at a previous meeting 
(November 7, 2016). 

  
 Town Clerk Rosa Fratangelo said that when she swore in Leanne Limoges for her FY 18 term 

on the Recreation Committee that Ms. Limoges asked that Shauna Lynn Mallet Smith be 
reappointed as well. 

 
 
 

Erviti MOVED to appoint Shauna Lynn Mallet Smith to the Recreation Committee for FY 
2018. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0. 



 
 
IV.Adjournment  
 

At 6:40 p.m., Erviti MOVED to adjourn. Magi SECONDED. Motion CARRIED 3-0-0.  
 
Documents consulted at this meeting: 
*Draft Minutes of June 14, 2017 and June 26, 2017 Selectboard meetings 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 General Fund Expenditure Report as of 7/4/2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 Other Funds Expense Report as of 7/4/2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 General Fund Revenue Report as of 6/30/2017 
*Town of Warwick FY 2017 Other Funds Revenue Report as of 6/30/2017 
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